Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, November 5, 2012
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, November 5, 2012 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Ashley Warren

Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Hamilton, Attorney Rob Jennings
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Public Hearings
7:01 pm

The Town Council held a public hearing to receive citizen input regarding the potential use of Community Development Block Grant funds from the 2012 NC Catalyst Grant offered through the NC Department of Commerce.
Manager Earp stated that it is the Town Council’s intent to apply for a 2012 NC Catalyst Grant to address water/sewer issues, park facility issues, and provide housing rehabilitation for a limited number of Town residents. Manager Earp briefly described the 2012 NC Catalyst Grant that the Town is preparing an application for. The grant is for up to $500,000 with no required match. At the September Council meeting, the Council approved using up to the $19,000 currently budgeted for pump replacement as a grant match in order to improve the Town’s chances of being awarded the 2012 CDBG Catalyst Grant. If awarded the grant funds will be used for housing rehabilitation in the Pine Street and the First Street areas, revitalization of the Haw River Municipal Park, and sewer infrastructure repairs. 
The Mayor opened the public hearing. No members of the public chose to speak.

The Mayor then closed the public hearing.
Consent Agenda

7:04 pm
The Council reviewed the previous meeting minutes from the October 1, 2012 Council Meeting, the meeting minutes from the April 26, 2012 Special Called Meeting, and a Resolution Concerning Loss of Transitional Hold Harmless Reimbursement Funds . 
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0.
New Business

7:05 pm
The Town Council considered a request from Haw River Business Center LLC for approval of a subdivision map of property located off of Hwy 49 (Tax Map #13-12-25A). 
Manager Earp presented the Council with the final plat submitted by Haw River Business Center LLC for approval. In October the Council approved the rezoning of the aforementioned property but the Council was working off of a preliminary plat concerning the subdivision of the property into five parcels. 
After brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the final subdivision map plat for the old Cone Mill property located off of Hwy 49 (Tax Map #13-12-25A). Motion carried 5-0.
7:11 pm

The Town Council considered a revised Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between BGMP, Guilford County, Orange County, and the NCDOT. 

Manager Earp presented the Council with a revised MOU between BGMP, Guilford County, Orange County, and the NCDOT. This MOU had been approved previously by the Council, but this is an updated version that reflects technical changes as suggested by the municipalities and local governments taking part in the agreement. This agreement is for cooperative, comprehensive, and continued transportation planning between the aforementioned parties.

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the revised Memorandum of Understanding between BGMP, Guilford County, Orange County, and the NCDOT. Motion carried 5-0.

7:14 pm

The Town Council considered a request from Haw River Business Center, LLC to adjust the October 15th water bill in regards the amount of sewer service billed. 

Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from the Haw River Business Center, LLC (HRBC) concerning the account for the water tower on their property. In working to upgrade their property, HRBC has done extensive repairs to the fire and sprinkler system. In making these upgrades, it was necessary to refill the water tower used to support the fire suppression system. Therefore, in the month of September, HRBC used 353,000 gallons of water. HRBC has asked that the Council consider reducing the sewer portion of that bill to the average usage for that account since the water line goes directly to their water tank and the water did not and will not enter the Town’s sewer system. If granted, this request will reduce the current bill from $4,703.60 to $1,509.50. 
Following brief discussion and confirmation that no similar adjustment has been made for HRBC in the prior 12 months, Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to approve the request adjustment to the October 15th water bill for the Haw River Business Center, LLC. Motion carried 5-0.
7:15 pm

The Town Council considered an amendment to the Haw River Fire Department Bylaws. 

Councilmember Fogleman recused himself as he is a member of the Haw River Volunteer Fire Department.

Jamie Joseph, a fulltime firefighter for the Town, presented the Council with a proposed amendment to the Haw River Fire Department Bylaws. The bylaws govern the Volunteer Fire Department but are subject to Council approval with respect to any financial obligations of the Town. The proposed amendment to the bylaws will allow for a new type of membership in the Volunteer Department to be known as an “Honorary Lifetime Membership” (HLM). This type of membership may be granted to an individual serving or who has served and who is in good standing with the HRFD. This individual must have 20 years of service and be retired from the HRFD. The HLM will be eligible for pay per call benefits and will not be required to meet the fire department 36 hour annual training requirement and will not have the right to vote on fire department business. Mr. Joseph pointed out to the Council that HLM is meant to be a position of distinction and honor in the fire department for those retired member who would like to keep a more active role in the department than simply “retired”. Also, no additional equipment will be purchased for these members as they will use equipment already owned by the Town. 
Following considerable discussion regarding pay per call for firefighters not required to maintain the 36 hour annual training requirement and Town liability for the proposed HLMs on scene, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the amendment to the Haw River Fire Department Bylaws. Motion failed on a vote of 2-2 with Councilmembers Allen and Warren dissenting. At that point, the Council instructed Fireman Joseph to consider changes to his proposal that would address the Council’s concerns and resubmit the amendment.
7:28 pm

The Town Council considered a request from Rodney and Dawn Norman of 2371 Haw River Hopedale Road to be added to our water system. 

Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from the Normans to be allowed to hookup to the Town’s water and permission to hookup to sewer at an undetermined time in the future. Their property is located in the Town limits but has never been part of the Town’s utility system. The Normans are aware of the costs associated with the proposed hookups and have agreed to pay those expenses. The Norman family is currently experiencing some issues with their well and therefore are only interested in a water connection at this point in time.

After brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve allowing the Normans to connect to the Town’s water now and the sewer in the future given that they pay the necessary connection expenses. Motion carried 5-0. 

7:30 pm

The Town Council considered a request from Steve Wilson to close Rock Street off of Gravel Street. 
Manager Earp presented to the Council a request from Mr. Wilson to abandon the Town right of way known as Rock Street. This street is a gravel right of way between 101 Gravel Street (Tax map parcel #13-3-23), and 302 E. Main Street (Tap Map Parcel #13-3-24). Once the right of way is abandoned, Mr. Wilson asks that all rights and privileges be averted back to the property owners. Rock Street is a right of way but there are no utilities there and the street was never opened. 
After brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve a Resolution of Intent to consider the closing of Rock Street. Motion carried 5-0.
7:36 pm

The Town Council considered the formation of a Housing Selection Committee regarding the NC Catalyst Grant. 

Johnnie Quick of Quick Solutions spoke to the Council regarding the preparation and status of the Town’s 2012 NC Catalyst Grant application. A requirement for this application is for the Town to form a Housing Selection Committee to prioritize a list of possible candidates for rehabilitation/demolition. The committee needs to be made up of two elected officials, two staff members, and one member of the general public. The committee will need to meet the first week of November and have the authority to approve the prioritized list that will be a part of the official application. 

The Council discussed the formation of the selection committee and other items concerning the timely submission of the grant. The Council made its intent known they wanted the application to be submitted for the 2012 NC Catalyst Grant timely and complete to improve their chances of being awarded the maximum funding.

After brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to form a Housing Selection Committee with Mayor Buddy Boggs, Councilmember Lee Lovette, Manager Earp, Parks & Recreation Director Randall King, and Currie Clayton, Jr. (member of the general public and Haw River resident) and the Committee will have the authority to approve the prioritized list of properties for rehabilitation/demolition for the 2012 NC Catalyst Grant application in order to ensure timely application submission. Motion carried 5-0.
7:41 pm
Mayor Boggs announced that he would like to go into closed session to discuss a personnel issue. Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to go into closed session. Motion carried 5-0.

8:12 pm

Councilmember Allen made a motion to return to open session. Motion carried 5-0. 

Mayor Boggs re-opened the public meeting. 

Councilmember Warren made a motion to promote Christopher Crutchfield to a Grade 15 Associate Permit Compliance & Testing Specialist to be accompanied by a $5,000 raise (effective December 1, 2012), to reclassify Randall King’s position to Public Services Director to be accompanied by a $6,000 raise (effective December 1, 2012, and to hire a Maintenance Tech I at a starting salary of $22,000 effective February 1, 2013. Motion carried 5-0.

8:14 pm
Manager’s Update

· Presentation of a Quarterly Financial Report.
· Orange Alamance will be doing some internal painting of a water tank and will be formally requesting the minimum purchase requirement stated in their contract to be waived in December.
· The Planning & Zoning Board will be meeting on November 19th they will need a public hearing to be set in December. By consensus, the Council set a Public Hearing for December 3rd at 7:00pm in the Town Council Chambers at 403 E Main Street to receive public comment regarding a request for a special use permit for property legally described as Alamance County Tax Map  #10-3-36.
· Green Level recently received a loan for $1,874,900 for the construction of their own water/sewer lines to Burlington.
· The police have purchased new weapons and the old ones were traded. 
· Dickie Do’s will officially be opening in the old Cherlafay Catering location. Dickie Do’s already provides catering services but will be adding a dine in BBQ restaurant.
· The utility billing system will be upgraded in December. The current billing format will remain the same.
· Haw River Elementary has recently named a new principal.
8:26 pm
Open Forum

Mr. and Mrs. Dennis Smith of Graham Road spoke to the Council regarding compression braking in front of their home and asked that the sign that was on their street be replaced. 
There being no further business of the council, Mayor Boggs asked for a motion to adjourn.

8:30 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor Boggs

Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk




